
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
February 24, 2021 
 
W. Wyatt Bosworth 
Assistant Counsel, CBIA  
350 Church St. 
Hartford, CT 06103 
 
 
Dear Mr. Bosworth, 
 
In reading your recent testimony to the legislature’s General Government B Subcommittee this week, I was 
alarmed to read many erroneous statistics and inaccurate information as it pertains to the Connecticut 
Partnership Plan, which is administered by my office. Many of the same falsehoods were contained in a post 
under your byline on CBIA’s website this week.  
 
Below, for your benefit, I have provided up-to-date data on the Partnership Plan, including the medical loss 
ratio, which shows the plan’s financials in good standing, contrary to the claims in your testimony. I should 
also note that the insurance brokerage, Brown and Brown, which seemingly has provided most of statistical 
basis for your opinions, did not request access to the most recent data required to properly analyze the plan 
and should not be relied upon for an accurate evaluation. I have included that data below. In the future, I 
would advise you to contact my office directly when you require facts on the health plans I administer. That 
way, you can be certain that you are receiving accurate information and prevent repeating these kinds of 
mistakes.    
 
While your errors might be owed to a simple misunderstanding, or general carelessness, the recitation and 
amplification of inaccurate data does a disservice to the important work of the committee and places the 
health coverage of Partnership Plan members, including teachers, first responders and other municipal 
workers, in jeopardy. Given that, I’m sure you will agree that it would be prudent for you to submit 
corrections to the Appropriations Committee reflecting the new facts you will learn below, and that CBIA 
should inform its members that the post on its website is also wrong to stop the spread of further 
misinformation. 
 
While CBIA’s opposition to health care reforms may be principled and developed in good faith, submitting 
inaccurate information into the legislative record threatens the integrity of the process and sabotages the spirit 
of bipartisan debate that we should all strive for as we discuss important policies, such as health care 
affordability, that affect everyone in our state. 
 
I’m hopeful you feel the same, and I look forward to reading your corrections. If it would be helpful for me 
to communicate directly with your members, I am happy to do so to help you set the record straight. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Kevin Lembo 
State Comptroller 
 
CC:  Members of the Appropriations Committee of the Connecticut General Assembly 



 

 
___ 

 
o In fiscal year 2020, the Partnership Plan had a medical loss ratio (MLR) of 94%, meaning that for every 

$1 brought in in premiums, $0.94 was spent on claims. The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic drove 
down claims as members avoided non-emergency medical care in March and April, however the plan 
already had an MLR below 100% through the first eight months of the fiscal year. 
 

o The Partnership Plan did have an MLR over 100% in Fiscal Years 2018 (102.8%) and 2019 (106.2%) 
before a legislative change was passed to address regional cost disparities that were impacting rates. That 
change has allowed the plan to establish county-based rates which are projected to result in an MLR that 
continues to be below 100%.  Reginal rate adjustments were first applied to new groups in Fiscal Year 
2020 and phased in for existing groups beginning in Fiscal Year 2021. Fiscal Year 2022 will be first year 
in which the regionally adjusted premiums will be fully applied across the entirety of Partnership Plan 
participants. The MLR through six months of FY 2021 is 86.7% and is projected to remain below 100% 
moving forward.  
 

o The projected Partnership Plan MLR for Fiscal Year 2022 is projected at 96.6%. This projection uses 
normalized claims that anticipate a return to normal claim levels and a 6% medical trend. Administrative 
costs project to be 2.3%, leaving a projected 1.1% surplus. As a self-insured plan, premiums are 
established to meet projected claims plus administrative costs and appropriate reserve levels. Plan 
actuaries view the projected 1.1% surplus as a healthy margin. For reference the state plan typically has an 
MLR of around 97% to 98%.  
 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 
  



 

 


